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Madingley Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting Held in The Village Hall

On Wednesday 12 October 2011 at 8.00pm

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

1.0     Present: 
L Baffa
Clerk
(LB)


E Byam-Cook
Chair
(EBC)


N Holdstock
Councillor
(NH)


C Neville
Vice-Chair
(CN)


M Robinson
Councillor
(MR)


J Stevenson-Hinde
Councillor
(JSH)

Apologies and declaration of interest:

No apologies but NH declared an interest with the University of Cambridge and any matters appertaining to matters on the agenda.

2.0
To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 6th July 2011

The Minutes for the Parish Council Meeting held on 6th July 2011 were read and approved as a true record.  Proposed by MR and seconded by CN.  All in favour.  

3.0
Matters for discussion carried forward from previous minutes
3.1
Standing Orders – A draft document has been edited by EBC and this will be circulated to all Councillors for their approval.
3.2 Play Area –EBC informed the meeting that new slats have been ordered and he will install them.  Wickstead Leisure has been to site and have acknowledged there were shortfalls on the roof of the tower with stability issues and with the swings becoming rusty and repairs have now been made free of charge.

Play bark was mentioned and EBC hoped that a working party would be put together to spread a trailer load of play bark, which will be purchased from Madingley Mulch.

A single tier rubber seat will be purchased to replace the existing seat as the inspection report noted it was not to standard.  EBC volunteered to install the new seat and to paint any areas that need it.

3.3 Highways – Fiona Whelan was reported that Madingley Rise would be done in February 2012.  Only 2 safety projects were approved in the whole of the county and Madingley Rise was one of them.  The works will include tightening of the radius of the corner.  The right hand lane will be lengthened and a traffic island will be installed and higher kerbing will be looked at.

Fiona also reported on Church Lane and how the County Council and District Council are in discussions about whether the path was sub standard or whether the path sweeper has caused damage to the path.  A further discussion then took place on work done to date on the footpaths.

The recent fire at Madingley Hall was also discussed with regard to the Fire Service not being able to get through the gate and this had to be taken down in order for the vehicles to get through.  It has now been agreed that the gate would need to be heightened for any future fires.
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3.4 Boundary Decision – There was nothing further to report at the meeting.

3.5 N W Cambridge – A formal letter has been received from Roger Taylor publicising the public exhibition, which will take place on Saturday 15th October from 11am to 4pm and Thursday 20th October from 3pm to 8pm.  EBC then briefly outlined the discussion that took place at a meeting he attended this week.

3.6 Paths and Cycle Paths – A Cycle Path Steering Group will be writing a letter to the City Council with regard to the lack of cycleways and that this contravenes the plans and proposals for the area.  Trinity College are happy for the cycle path to go ahead but there are some that do not want this project to go ahead.

4.0
To consider any planning and tree work applications and associated planning and regulatory matters received since the last meeting

4.1 Planning Decisions
(S/0839/11) (S/1143/11) (S/1186/11) (S/1426/11) (S/1496/11) (S/1499/11) (S/1500/11) – All the planning applications listed above were granted permission by SCDC.

4.2 Planning Application (S/1329/11) – Cambridge American Cemetery - Erection of a new Interpretive Centre building, alterations and improvements to existing visitor building, erection of a new facilities building, alterations to existing car park and coach access and associated landscaping.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application. 

4.3 Planning Application (S/1389/11 – Cambridge American Cemetery – Listed building consent application for alterations to the visitor building. It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application.

4.4 Planning Application (S1426/11) – Madingley Hall – Alterations and conversion of Warden’s accommodation to offices with additional handrail to second floor staircase.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application 

4.5 Planning Application (S1435/11) – Mr Chris Pyle of 30 High Street Madingley – Proposed extension time for planning application S/1155/08.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application. 

4.6 Planning Application (S1499/11) – Madingley Hall – Alterations to install platform lift from ground to first floor.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application 

4.7 Planning Application (S1477/11) – Madingley Hall – Alterations and conversion of library to seminar rooms with new external doors, kitchenette, toilets and 3 air conditioning units. It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application 

4.8 Planning Application (S1520/11) – Madingley Hall – Three air conditioning units.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application.

4.9 Planning Application (S1267/11) – Park Farm, Madingley – Erection of agricultural buildings, fuel storage tank, creation of storage lagoon and associated landscaping and hard standing.  No comments to date, as this application is ongoing due to Parish Council objections. 
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4.10 Planning Application (S1886/11) – University of Cambridge (land between Madingley Road and Huntingdon Road) – To carry out predominantly highways and utility works and to carry out mixed-use development.  No agreement has been reached as yet. 

4.11 Planning Application (S1554/11) – Madingley Hall – To remove existing door between dining room and stair hall, convert door to mobile screen, replace door with new fire rated door.  Upgrade internal doors to comply with fire regulations.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would support this application.

5.0
Finance and Procedural Matters
5.1 To acknowledge receipt of Annual Returns from auditors

The Clerk informed the meeting that the annual returns have now been competed and signed off by Moore Stephens with no comments.


5.2 To receive the financial report and payment of bills


The Clerk went through the accounts up to October 2011 and these were approved and proposed by CN and seconded by NH.   All in favour.  The Clerk then went through the cheques to be paid in October and these were proposed by CN and seconded by NH.  All in favour.

	Mrs E Ingham (newsletter
	122.00
	Paid on 13.07.11

	Madingley Parish Council (transfer to CBS)
	8,000.00
	Paid on 25.07.11

	SCDC (election charges)
	75.00
	Paid on 01.09.11

	CGM (grass cutting)
	54.00
	Paid on 01.09.11

	E Byam-Cook (refreshments)
	3.03
	

	CGM (grass cutting)
	162.00
	

	Moore Stephens (annual audit)
	180.60
	

	Mrs L Baffa (salary for Aug/Sept/Oct)
	192.00
	

	HM Revenue & Customs (tax for Aug/Sept/Oct)
	48.00
	

	Mrs L Baffa (expenses incurred)
	£8.79
	

	CGM (grass cutting)
	54.00
	


Minutes and accounts are available to view

on the Madingley Parish Council website on www.madingleyparish.net

Report from Cambridgeshire County Council (Fiona Whelan)
LPSA Grants

Government funding earmarked for Care Network projects is being retained by the County Council for other projects. This includes £49,500 for community car schemes—ironically, at a time when the County Council announced a 100% cut to bus subsidies and has suggested that community transport schemes should take up the slack.

The money is being used to fund infrastructure for broadband – a good thing in itself – but a lot of good voluntary schemes will be cut as a result of this money being diverted – schemes set up to bridge the gap of services no longer provided by the District and County Council because of spending cuts.

The Public Library

There is still no clear steer from the County as to how much money we need to raise to keep the Library open but Cabinet have recently met to review what’s happening and in effect have screwed up the paperwork, thrown it in the bin and said “let’s look again” at what we need to provide for a 21st century library service.
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They are clear that no community should be without a library service – but this isn’t a clear – “we will not shut any libraries”. Lots more things will be delivered via the internet but they are also looking at co-locating Libraries within existing facilities - something we already have at Comberton.  The Council will vote on this issue on October 18th and I’ll continue to report back.

FOCAL’s next meeting will be on October 24th at the Library in CVC at 7:30. All very welcome (and encouraged) to attend.  I have reminded the County for the umpteenth time that Comberton Village College – and public library – are in the Village of Toft. I may have to print T-Shirts soon!

CVC

I've continued my drives through the village at different times to see if there are any problems with parking but haven't seen any so far.  The school have also confirmed that there have been several parents’ events and so far there does not appear to be any parking on the road causing an obstruction.

Local Buses

As a result of a Judicial Review challenging the County’s cutting of all bus subsidies, the County has launched a consultation on the use buses across the County. This has now been published at www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/busreview. Please can as many people as possible respond to the consultation.

Safer Routes to Schools

I am working with a number of Parishes in relation to safety issues for children travelling to school. Are there any issues the PC would like me to look at? 
Rights of Way

The County are now starting to hold regular rights of way surgeries for Cllrs. The most recent one was held on September 27th and I took along someone from Kingston and Comberton to talk about local issues. 

Boundary Commission Review and proposed Boundary changes

The proposal is to split the County division of Hardwick across two parliamentary constituencies – they would remain the same for District and County Council purposes. Barton Ward i.e. Grantchester, Barton, Coton and Madingley would remain in South Cambs, but the rest of the Hardwick County Constituency would move to a new parliamentary constituency of St. Neots. All the proposals can be found at http://consultation.boundarycommissionforengland.independent.gov.uk/whats-proposed/eastern/

A discussion then took place with Fiona concerning having a mobile library for Madingley and Fiona asked for residents to lobby the County Council for this.  Lizzie agreed to put a piece in the next newsletter encouraging residents to write.

Comberton Village College will be building a new school in Cambourne and this is scheduled to open in 2013.

There is a local consultation on the bus service and Lizzie agreed to put this in the newsletter to ask residents to look at the consultation documents.

It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the County Council with concerns on the backing up of vehicles at the Madingley Park and Ride some weeks ago due to the barriers being down and vehicles could not enter the car park even though buses had started to run in the morning.
A brief discussion then took place on having a possible survey done with regard to children cycling to Comberton and Toft and the dangers they face very day.  EBC asked if the Wimpole Way could be made into a cycle path and Fiona replied that she would look in to this and get back to the PC in due course.
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Report from South Cambridgeshire District Council (Francis Burkett)

SCDC and the Government have agreed a housing target of 21,000 houses by 2016, based on the prospects for the economic growth in our region.  Time has moved on and SCDC and the Government are now looking at the period 2017-2031.  There are 2 parts to this analysis - To decide how many new houses will be needed and to decide where those houses should go.

The process started in June, when landowners and developers were invited to put their land forward and on 28th September SCDC published the details.  SDCDC will now take 9 months to consider these sites and this information will be published in the summer of 2012.  The possible options are:

· To focus on more new towns a few miles away from Cambridge

· To expand out from the edge of Cambridge

· To locate developments in existing villages

· A combination of the above or something completely different.

For each option, the list of sites that have been put forward will be ranked in order of suitability, according to “best practice” guidelines by Central Government and each entry on the list will specify the number of houses that can fit on the site.

Then when the chosen option is known and when the Housing Needs Assessment is finished, the planners will approve development on the necessary number of sites to reach that number, starting from the top of the relevant list and working down until the required amount of housing is reached.

A debate then took place on the housing plans for Cambridge.  It was agreed that sections of the leaflet handed out by Francis would be put in to the newsletter.

EBC informed the meeting that Dry Drayton have come up with a Parish Plan and this was done with guidance from Cambridgeshire ACRE and feels this is possibly something Madingley PC should think about.  It was therefore agreed to put how we see the future of Madingley on the agenda for a future meeting.

6.0 To consider matters arising out of correspondence received

6.1a
County Council – Electronic map of public rights of way and countryside access opportunities in your parish.  Noted and filed.

6.1b
SCDC – Call out arrangements over bank holidays and weekends (information only)

6.1c
NALC – Annual report of the Chief Executive.  Noted and filed.

6.1d
Victim Support – Letter requesting donation towards their work in Cambridgeshire.  It is the Parish Council’s policy only to financially support parish organisations.  A letter will be sent by the Clerk informing them of our policy. 
6.1e
CALC  – Quarterly bulletin from CALC (already sent by email)

6.1f
SCDC – Planning policy monthly update for September (already sent by email)

6.1g
SCDC – South Cambridgeshire Crime & Disorder Survey – EBC completed the survey at the meeting and the Clerk will send it back to SCDC.
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6.1h
County Council –Letter regarding the County Council’s plans for consulting on its budget in the autumn and to invite participation.  Noted and filed.

6.1i
SCDC – Local Development Framework – Strategic housing land availability assessment – publication of list of sites.  Already discussed under reports.

6.2
Queens Jubilee Celebrations  – Heather Robinson has asked if the Parish Council would be willing to make a contribution towards the celebrations in June next year.  A brief discussion then too place on what could be done to attract residents to the event NH indicated that face painting, cream teas and a marquee would attract residents.

EBC asked the question whether we want to contribute financially and would we want to organise it?  It was generally felt that it could be organised between the Village Hall Management Committee and the Sports & Social Club.  CN felt that we needed a willingness from the young people in the village to make the most of it.  JH felt that in principle we should support this event.  EBC suggested that the Parish Council think about it and the Queens Jubilee Celebrations would be put on the agenda for the next meeting for a full debate and decision.

6.3
Lighting – EBC informed the meeting that although the Parish Council will still be paying for the electricity, and SCDC have taken over the responsibility of maintaining the street lighting in Madingley.

7.0
Items for information including matters for the Clerk’s attention and next meeting agenda.

Queens Jubilee Celebrations

Budget Meeting (budget requirements to be put on agenda for January).

EBC to be booked on to the two Chairmanship training sessions with CPALC for November.

It was agreed that wine would be offered at the next Parish Council Meeting

8.0 Village Events

Open Day at the Primary School on Saturday 15th October

Bonfire Party on 5th November at the Horseshoe Pond on Dry Drayton Road – those interested talk to ELBC.
Jubilee Event
Date of Next Meeting - There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.45pm.  The next full Parish Council Meeting will be held in the Village Hall on Thursday 26th January 2012 at 7.30pm. 

Signed …………………………………………………..(Chair) …………………………..(Date)

October 2011
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